 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 8 January 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.00pm and 7.06pm. Planning issues in Manorbier and maintenance issues in Manorbier Newton were matters discussed. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
1/18
Absent without apology: Cllr John Williams. 
2/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (b) – Planning: NP/17/0730/FUL.       
3/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 December 2017. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 December 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes accordingly. 
4/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 4 December 2017. Cllr Hannon asked about the football field fencing. Cllr Hall said he had spoken with Cllr Williams and it had been confirmed that some of the new posts were rotting at ground level. A suggestion that some intermediate posts be installed had been made. Cllr Hannon suggested that Cllr Williams go back to the supplier. Cllr Hughes said the quality of posts being supplied generally was of a poor quality unless the more expensive, treated posts were purchased. Cllr Hall suggested installation of some hedging. Cllr Hannon also mentioned the posts in the adjoining field but Cllr Hughes said these were the responsible of the landowner. Cllr Hughes agreed to speak again with Cllr Williams as to how best to proceed with repairs.

Clerk reported that, following an issue raised in public participation on 4 December 2017, Tim Jones, PCNPA, had responded about the rubbish being exposed on the fore-dunes at the rear of Manorbier beach. Mr Jones had confirmed that the site had never been a rubbish dump but agreed to check on the situation when next he was in the area and would talk to the Area Ranger if a litter pick was needed. Cllr Hall and Cllr Hannon confirmed that a number of local residents undertook voluntary litter picks on the beach.

Clerk reported back on his attendance at the recent One Voice Wales (OVW) event held in Gorseinon which looked at the four high level questions posed by the Independent Review Panel for their review of Community and Town Councils. OVW would be summarising discussions and would send the summary to all those that attended. MCC agreed to discuss further at the February 2018 meeting.
Cllr Hall suggested that MCC discuss at its February 2018 meeting ways in which the use of plastic in the area could be reduced. Members agreed.

At this point, Clerk erased the tape recording of the MCC meeting held on 4 December 2017.
5/18    To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) enclosing a £300 donation toward traffic calming measures in Manorbier and Jameston. Members thanked MUFC.
· Emails from John Blake about the temporary O2 mast installed on Hill Farm, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes read out MCC’s response, based on advice received from PCNPA, confirming that the mast had been erected under emergency powers and that it should not be there longer than 6 months.
· Email from Span Arts about a new singing project for isolated people over 50 living in the county.

· Email from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about surveys on Car Parking Charges, Household Waste and Recycling Collections and Budget Consultation 2018-19. Clerk was asked to send the document to those councillors on email.
· Agenda for next Area Committee meeting of One Voice Wales on 16 January 2018. Cllr Hall asked that his apologies be given.
· Independent Review Panel email expressing their wish to learn more about vacant seats within councils across Wales. Clerk to action.

· Email from CHC looking for members www.communityhealthcouncils.org.uk Clerk agreed to include this and other information notices that are received by MCC on the community notice boards (where space allows).
6/18
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0719/FUL – Demolish existing toilet block and replace with new structure providing toilet and shower facilities at Tudor Glen Caravan Site, Jameston SA70 7SS. Cllr Hall noted that the existing building had come to the end of its natural life and needed replacing. Cllr Hannon proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/17/0730/FUL – Small extension and alteration to lift the roof of an outbuilding to provide ancillary residential accommodation in association with the existing main dwelling at Beavers Hill Farm, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LQ. Cllr Hughes informed Members that the previous similar application had been withdrawn as PCNPA had now put a clause in preventing the selling off of any extension separately from the main building. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) NP/17/0732/FUL – Two storey rear extension at Coach House, Tarr Farm, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hughes noted that the proposed extension would be clad in timber and thought that it should be kept in stone. Cllr Hannon agreed the need for an extension but agreed with Cllr Hughes that a more appropriate material be used, especially as the location was in a conservation area. Cllr Clark proposed that, other than this one reservation about using materials more suitable for a conservation area, this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
d) Other Notices were noted by Full Council. These included an update from PCNPA on the mast erected under emergency powers at Hill Farm, Manorbier. PCNPA confirmed that the mast would not be there for longer than 6 months and that they had no redress unless the mast remained there over 6 months. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the telecommunications company had also installed a similar mast in St Davids. Full Council also noted PCNPA’s comments on the need to dismantle the Holm Oak associated with NP/17/0687/TPO. 
7/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 November 2017 to 13 December 2017 and the Budget Monitoring Report from April 2017 to December 2017. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement and the Budget Monitoring Report. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £7,630.73p and transactions totalling £1,505.79p had cleared the account. 2 cheques totalling £67.00p remained unpresented at 13 December 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £21,174.68p. Cllr Hannon proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour. Full Council noted the content of the Budget Monitoring Report.
8/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – County Cllr Kidney had contacted Angela Burns AM who had said she would be glad to help. Cllr Hughes reported that Angela Burns AM had a surgery planned for Jameston Hall on 26 January 2018 and he would attend and mention this issue to her.
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – County Cllr Kidney confirmed that he had yet to receive a response from Stephen Benger. Members hoped that some work would be undertaken by the time of the next holiday season.  
c) Jameston Play Area – inspection update – Clerk reported that the latest inspection report had been received. No new issues had been highlighted.
d) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney had not received any update but would chase up John Price, PCC, again. 
e) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – see County Cllr Kidney’s update at item 9/18 below. 
f) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. No further update.
g) Notice relating to application for a modification of the definitive map and statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. No further update.
h) Dog signs at Manorbier beach. Clerk noted that Tim Jones, PCNPA, would be attending the February 2018 meeting of MCC and this issue could be discussed at that time.
9/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Footpath - Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue: County Cllr Kidney reported that he had spoken to Ray Greenwood, PCC, who had confirmed that this work was on the minor works budget work list and was 40th in terms of priority.
County Cllr Kidney and Cllr Hall agreed to seek the costs of such work, to see if MCC might fund the work, particularly as the landowner had agreed to the installation of a path across his land.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
10/18

To discuss and approve MCC’s Annual Precept for 2018/19. Clerk handed out copies of the 
draft proposed 2018/19 Annual Precept requirements spreadsheet prepared by the Chair and Clerk. Cllr Hughes summarised the proposed spend, including increases or decreases, under each of the expenditure headings. Cllr Hughes highlighted a new heading ‘Administrations of Elections’. PCC had written to MCC on 12 December 2017 to confirm that it had now decided to recharge all Community and Town Councils for expenditure incurred in relation to the holding of an election for a Community/Town Councillor. This would include a requirement for Community Councils to pay for the 2022 elections and any By-elections held in the meantime. The average costs that would have been recharged in relation to the May 2017 elections were £5,765.79 per ward (MCC having two wards, total: £11,531.58p) for a contested election and £255.86p for an uncontested election. Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC now needed to raise sufficient funds to pay for these costs in 2022 (and before if a By-election was called). As a result, £3k had been shown against this heading this year. Cllr Long asked if a breakdown of these costs could be requested. Cllr Hughes also mentioned a proposal put forward by the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales, due for ratification in February 2018, that all Members be paid £150 per year for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, IT, consumables, etc when carrying out their council duties. This amount had not been included in the draft Annual Precept spreadsheet. Members could opt out of this payment by writing to the Clerk. Cllr Hannon said the election costs highlighted by PCC were grossly exaggerated as PCC had to hold elections and maintain electoral registers, etc. He thought local residents were unlikely to seek office if the community was going to be charged these amounts to hold such elections. Cllr Hannon suggested MCC ask PCC if it could arrange its own elections. Cllr Long recalled previous elections and the costs involved. Members discussed some of the other specific items, including Section 137 projects. Cllr Long proposed that MCC’s Annual Precept for 2018/19 be agreed at £22,900, an increase of £3,800 on 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour. 
11/18
To consider and agree a response (if any) to PCC’s survey on proposed changes to car parking charges. Clerk read out the correspondence received from PCC, including the two options proposed for charges in various car parks, including the PCC-run car parks in Tenby. After discussion on the two options, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC vote for option 2 in all cases. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
12/18
To consider and agree adding the De Barri Coat of Arms to Manorbier road and twinning signs. Cllr Hughes read out the proposal submitted to MCC by Gerald Codd. Cllr Hall suggested MCC consider the matter when the signs are due for replacement. Members queried the costs involved and possible use of vinyl signs. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to seek the costs of A4 size vinyl signs from Sign Speed. Cllr Hannon suggested MCC might like to approach the De Barri family for a contribution to costs should the matter proceed. 
13/18
To consider a charitable donation to The Ambulance Service Charity. Clerk read out a letter from the GMB Union requesting donation(s) in support of the Ambulance Service Charity. After due consideration, Members agreed to not donate on this occasion. 
14/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – BT Email costs and office costs (stapler)
- 
£  42.98
b) Four Seasons Farm Shop – 3x Christmas trees

-
£285.00

c) Glyn Edwards Office Equipment – waste toner box

-
£  24.00

d) Chair’s expenses 





-
£  40.00
e) Richard Mason Gardening Services – grass cutting
-
£260.00
Cllr Hall proposed that all these invoices be approved and payment be made. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes confirmed MCC would discuss the grass cutting contract for 2018/19 at the February 2018 meeting.
15/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall asked that MCC write to Bourne Leisure about their tree replacement policy at Lydstep Haven. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Parker thought that PCC and PCNPA might also have a part to play on this matter. Members asked the Clerk to write to Bourne Leisure.

Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 5 February 2018 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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